At the meeting of the Parish Council held on Monday 24th October 2011 there were present; Mr G Wade (Chairman), Mr P Ball, Mr S Rees, Mr M Straw, Mrs G Soanes, Mr J Blowers, Mr B Shelton, Mr P Button ,PCSO Kershaw  & Cllr P Ashdown.  9 parishioners were also present.
Apologies were received from Mr J Nichols, Mr R Leech, Mrs T Townend & Cllr M Barnard.
Approval of minutes The minutes of the previous meeting held on 12th September 2011 were approved and signed.
Declaration of interests  No interests were declared.
Clerk’s Report
· Simon Briggs has arranged a further meeting on Tuesday 25th October with Anglian Water and Parish Council representatives to discuss the problems with the Barkis Meadow pond.  Mr Shelton has agreed to attend and report back at the next Parish Council meeting.
· The clerk is still waiting to hear from Stewart Chandler to arrange a meeting regarding the prison’s ‘Help in the Community’ scheme as discussed last month.  Likewise the clerk has no update on the progress of the new notice board being made by the prison until Stewart gets in touch.
· PCSO Kershaw advised the clerk that she put forward at the police/highways meeting the junction of Market Lane /A12 which needs resurfacing and the pot holes on Lowestoft Road, they will look in to it.
15 Minutes for Parishioners input 

· The parishioner who raised the flooding problem along Market Lane last month requested an update.  Cllr Ashdown confirmed that Cllr Barnard is in discussions with the relevant authorities.  Cllr Ashdown also advised that he will be attending the meeting at the Barkis Meadow pond with Simon Briggs as mentioned in the clerk’s report above and will be speaking to him about this matter.
· A parishioner who lives at Orchard Close raised concerns about the hedge/trees on the alley joining The Pippins/The Street at the rear of his property.  The hedge and trees are extremely high in places and seem dangerous. It is unclear who has responsibility for this hedge and this has been looked into before by SCC on 27th June this year.  The Parish Council are in contact with the prison to see if this is something which can be done as part of the ‘Help in the Community’ scheme, however the parishioner thinks that as they are now so high then specialist treatment will be required.  He also thinks that there may be some sort of covenant in the deeds about the hedge and also that it may be subject to a Tree Preservation Order.  Cllr Ashdown offered to look into this.  Mr Button offered to speak with Kevin Jones who does hedge cutting etc on behalf of the Parish Council to contact the parishioner with a view to carrying out the work needed.  If he is able to do this then it was suggested that his quote be emailed to all of the Parish Councillors for them to agree a way forward in resolving this matter which has been outstanding for some time.
· A parishioner raised concerns about cars parking on the grass verge outside the play park.  This has become a regular occurrence and will churn up the grass if it carries on.  It was decided to monitor the situation for the time being.
· A new ‘Dogs to be kept on leads’ sign is needed on the Millennium Green gate in Church Road.  Mr Wade offered to speak to Market Signs about this.
· Thanks were given to Mr Fred Edwards for recently painting the fence by the Barkis Meadow pond.                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                             
Other Parish Business. (Parish Councillors)
· Mr Straw reported an odour coming from the Barkis Meadow pond first thing in the mornings.  Cllr Ashdown suggested that this can be looked into during the planned meeting there on 25th October.

· Mr Ball reminded everyone of the planned litter pick on 12th November.  A poster will be put up on the notice board.

· Mr Ball confirmed that the registration of the village hall title deeds has now been completed and all documents were handed to Mr Wade for safe-keeping.

· Mr Ball presented the forecast cash position for the Parish Council at the end of the current financial year. Prior to the meeting, with all known and planned expenditure previously agreed, the forecast shows that year end reserves are currently projecting at £1,969.59. 
· On behalf of Blundeston Pre-school Mr Rees raised concerns about the recent increase in the village hall hire fees.  Their fees have increased from £15 to £25 per session.  Mrs King, Chairperson for the Pre-school, advised that this increase is unsustainable with the current attendance figures and that the Pre-school would have to close in two years unless new cheaper premises elsewhere could be found or if some agreement between the Village Hall Management Committee and the Pre-school can be reached.  Mr Ball offered to help look at the village hall finances with Mr Wade and Mrs Soanes and then a meeting will be arranged with the two parties to agree a way forward.
· Mrs Soanes has received a letter from a parishioner concerned about a dog that is left out in the garden and barks incessantly during this time.  It was agreed that the Parish Council have no powers to take any action and it is a matter for the RSPCA and Environmental Health.  The clerk will write to the parishioner advising this.

· Mrs Soanes also reported of complaints received of a vehicle parked in a lane off Lound Road adjacent to The Hedgerows.  Again, this is not a Parish Council matter and needs to be resolved by the two parties concerned.
· Mrs Soanes reported that the 30mph sign along Lowestoft Road is obscured by the hedge and that it also needs repainting.  The speed limit along that stretch of road is being changed in the near future so that it is all 30mph and it was thought that new signs will be erected at that time.
· Mrs Soanes has also received complaints about school traffic parking in Dickens Court.  PCSO Kershaw advised that as it is not a public highway then the police are unable to get involved unless the vehicle is causing an obstruction.  She advised that the best course of action would be for the residents of Dickens Court to speak with the drivers concerned themselves or to liaise with the school to issue a letter reminding parents that it is a private road.

· Mr Blowers advised that the new bench has been installed outside the village hall and that Mrs Shaw is extremely pleased with it.  The clerk will send letters of thanks to Mr Chandler at the prison and Mr George of Total Build for their kind contributions.

· Mr Shelton confirmed that the beacon has now been reinstated.  The shield and arm need specialist treatment which will cost approximately £100 and that he has found someone to repaint the sign for approximately £50.  It agreed unanimously to go ahead with these.  Mr Shelton will light the beacon after the meeting for all to see.
· Mr Shelton has been approached by a resident of Decoy Road, Flixton about the telephone kiosk there.  The residents along this road would like to take responsibility for this and this was agreed unanimously.

· Mr Button reported that, following numerous incidents, Mr Cooper has decided to put up a fence around his field at the rear of the village hall at a cost of £800-1,000 and wondered if the parish council would make a contribution to this.  The clerk will enquire with Cllrs Barnard and Law to find out if there is any funding available form the locality budget and report back at the next meeting.
· Mr Wade, Mr Ball and Mr Rees offered to represent the Parish Council at the village quiz on 7th November.
Police Report.  
· PCSO S Kershaw read out the police report for the month of September 2011.  There were no crimes for Blundeston and one for Flixton which was a theft from a farm.
· PCSO Kershaw recently attended the primary school and assisted with an assembly based on the themes ‘Be Safe Be Seen’ and ‘why walk to school’.  She has verbally received complaints of parking at the school/Church road and therefore attended the school on 20th October. One parent was spoken to and given words of advice in relation to parking near a dropped kerb/ footpath entrance. The volume of vehicles had increased since the police last visited but all was in order during this visit. Police will enforce Fixed Penalty Tickets where cars are causing an obstruction and parking dangerously. Bearing in mind the safety of the children and the narrowness of the road PCSO Kershaw confirmed that she will be requesting double yellow lines to be painted across the footpath entrance opposite the school which leads to Lakeside Rise then Suffolk police can enforce no parking.  
· Community Speed Watch are continuing their good work in educating drivers of their speed, some of the drivers receiving letters are local.

 
District Councillor report
Cllr Ashdown reported that WDC have been given a clean bill of health by the audit commission.  The budget for next year will be set at the end of November but there will be no council tax increase.
He is still waiting to hear regarding the drains in Market Lane but as reported above he plans to attend the meeting at the Barkis Meadow pond and will bring the matter up then.

County Councillor report
No District Councillors were able to attend meeting.
Millennium Beacon update 
This was reported on above.

Dog Bins

Cllr Ashdown reported that the dog bins cost around £250-750 each.  This was felt to be too expensive and so no further action will be taken.
Charles Dickens Bicentenary

This will be discussed at the next meeting.
Update on playpark 
Mr Rees confirmed that all repairs have now been completed.  Cllr Ashdown will chase regarding the inspection.
Approval of Annual Return 
The annual audit return for the year ending 31st March 2011 was presented and was approved and accepted by the councillors.

Dates of Parish Council meetings 2012

It was agreed to hold meetings during 2012 on the third Monday of every month and the clerk will email all councillors a list of dates.
Planning 
WDC confirmed planning permission to Mr G Kitchener of Garden Farm Barn, Market Lane for construction of a single storey glazed infill extension between garage and house. 
Finances 

The following finances were approved;

· Mrs M Ball  (Clerk’s salary & telephone Oct)  £114.50
· Mr J Nichols (Broadband allowance Jul/Aug/Sep)  £25.00

· BDO  (fee for annual audit)  £192.00

· Mr B Shelton (paint & brushes for beacon)   £16.18
· Waveney Fencing (supply & installation of post for beacon)  £1,320
Correspondence 
· NCC – Norfolk Core Strategy & Minerals & Waste Development Plan
· Suffolk ACRE – Digital TV switchover

· Suffolk Constabulary – heating oil theft

· Boundary Commission for England – the 2013 review of Parliamentary constituencies

· CPRE/NALC – How to respond to planning applications

· SALC – invitation to AGM, annual report and copy of The Local Councillor
· Suffolk ACRE – Local housing needs survey
· SCC – order confirming change of speed limits along Blundeston Road/Lowestoft Road and Gorleston Road/Oulton Road

· Suffolk ACRE – Neighbourhood Planning consultation

· WDC – Parish Precepts 2012/2013 (to be discussed with Mr Ball/Mr Nichols)
· WDC – Waveney Local Development framework

The next meeting will be held on 28th November 2011.

There being no further business the meeting closed at 8.55 pm

